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Office of Labor Relations Staff Report

Puget Sound Police Managers Association
Representing Majors



SUBJECT: The proposed Ordinance would approve and adopt a collective bargaining agreement (CBA) between King County and the Puget Sound Police Managers Association - Majors Bargaining Unit, providing for their wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment for the period of January 1, 2021, through and including December 31, 2022.

UNIT OVERVIEW: The negotiated CBA covers the Majors in the Sheriff’s Office. Majors are fully commissioned law enforcement officers who lead precincts in unincorporated King County, serve as police chiefs for contract cities, and lead the internal investigations unit within the Sheriff’s Office. These employees provide command level management and are high-level representatives to the communities served by the Sheriff’s Office.  

BARGAINING HISTORY:

· July 2020 – first bargaining session held.
· February 2021 – Parties agree to bring in a mediator to resolve negotiations.
· June 2021 – Conceptual agreement reached in mediation. 
· July 2021 – Written tentative agreement reached.
· August 2021 – PSPMA membership ratified the tentative agreement.

	Overview of Changes

	Contract term: January 1, 2021 – December 31, 2022. 

	Compensation: Maintains 23% wage differential between Captains and Majors.

	Insured benefits: Maintains same benefits as the Deputies.

	Implements Charter Amendments: Recognizes KCSO as an executive department, Executive as sole bargaining agent, and adds Office of Labor Relations to the grievance procedure.




SUMMARY OF KEY CHANGES

1. Contract Term:  January 1, 2021, through and including December 31, 2022
2. Compensation:
a. General Wage Increases: The agreement continues the previously agreed 23% salary differential over the captains’ top step, which itself is a 23% salary differential over the Sergeants’ top step. Future GWIs negotiated by the King County Police Officers Guild (KCPOG) on behalf of the Sergeants will also apply to the Captains and Majors. There are currently no GWIs negotiated with the KCPOG beyond 2021.  
3. Insured Benefits: The majors will continue to receive the same insured benefits agreed to by the KCPOG.
4. Equity and Social Justice: The majors agreed to adopt gender neutral pronouns throughout the CBA. 
5. Additional Changes required by law/contract standardization:  
a. This agreement adopts standard terms found in other King County CBAs, such as “comprehensive leave eligible employees” to describe fully benefited employees. 
b. This agreement includes modifications that align with the recent charter amendments regarding the establishment of the Sheriff’s Office as an executive department, designation of the Executive as the sole bargaining agent, and adds the Office of Labor Relations into the grievance process as the county-designee for all step-3 grievance hearings. 
c. This agreement contains a reopener, contingent on an agreement being reached with the coalition of unions, to add the additional holidays of Juneteenth and Indigenous Peoples’ Day.  
FISCAL IMPACT: The fiscal impact of the Agreement is detailed in the Executive’s Fiscal Note.
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